

Trump's Syria Shambles

By Max Hoffman

October 24, 2019

President Donald Trump's October 6, 2019, decision to withdraw U.S. troops from northeastern Syria has thrown a previously stabilized part of the war-torn country back into chaos. This rash decision—absent any coordination with U.S. allies or Syrian Democratic Forces (SDF) partners on the ground—paved the way for a long-threatened Turkish incursion into Syria. As predicted by outside experts and professionals within the U.S. government, the incursion has sparked further violence, displaced hundreds of thousands of people, and forced the SDF to cut a deal with the Assad regime and its Russian backers.¹ It has also shattered American credibility and set off a mad dash by all sides to fill the security vacuum left by the U.S. withdrawal.

This issue brief provides background information on the American withdrawal decision and subsequent Turkish incursion, considers the risks of long-term instability caused by these events, and outlines steps the United States could take to salvage what it can from the situation and begin to reset its increasingly adversarial relationship with Turkey.

The immediate crisis

Before President Trump's withdrawal of U.S. troops from northeastern Syria, American forces were on the ground alongside British and French troops as part of an international coalition helping the multiethnic SDF stabilize the region and guard against a resurgence of the Islamic State (IS). In addition to its counterterrorism mission, the multinational force also acted as a deterrent against Turkish threats to attack the SDF, which is dominated by the People's Protection Units (YPG). The YPG is linked to the Kurdistan Workers' Party (PKK), which Turkey labels a terrorist organization. Turkey worried that U.S. support would enable the SDF and the YPG to build an autonomous statelet along Turkey's southern border, something that it feared might strengthen the PKK's insurgency within Turkey. Beyond crippling the chances of Kurdish autonomy within Syria, Turkish President Recep Tayyip Erdoğan wanted to establish a buffer zone extending some 30 kilometers into Syria from the Euphrates River to the Iraqi border into which Turkey could resettle some of the 3.7 million Syrian refugees now living in Turkey. The presence and visibility of the Syrian refugees within Turkey has become a significant political liability and drain on Erdoğan and his Justice and Development Party's (AKP) popularity, which slid to a new low before the U.S. withdrawal.²

The U.S. withdrawal and subsequent Turkish invasion has had a number of negative and destabilizing consequences. Most immediately, Turkey's military incursion has led to a humanitarian crisis.³ Hundreds of people have been killed in the fighting already, with the shelling of towns on both sides of the border and intense urban fighting driving people from their homes. The International Rescue Committee says that 200,000 people have already been displaced by the Turkish offensive, but the actual number may be higher.⁴ The United Nations cannot get aid to northeastern Syria for both political and logistical reasons, and independent international aid organizations have now had to suspend the delivery of essential health and humanitarian services and evacuate their personnel to avoid the fighting.⁵ The already inadequate reconstruction efforts to restore normalcy and basic services to the area following the counter-IS campaign have been undercut by the American withdrawal, and important infrastructure has been further damaged. Water shortages have been reported in the Syrian city of Hasakah after a crucial water station was damaged in the fighting.⁶

Abandoned by the United States and facing attacks by Turkey and its proxies, the SDF pivoted to their protector of last resort: the Assad regime and its Russian backers. Based on a poorly understood agreement, the SDF invited Syrian and Russian forces to move swiftly into disputed areas around Manbij, Kobani, Tal Abyad, and Tal Tamr to contain the Turkish offensive. The Syrian regime and Russia raced forces into key positions to stake their claim and establish effective control. All the parties to the conflict are militarily overextended, but even small Russian and Syrian forces act as a political tripwire. Turkey does not want a direct confrontation with Syria or Russia, so these small detachments forced Ankara to either accept the regime's return or attempt to dislodge them and risk an escalation. This was a dangerous strategy, given the tremendous fog of war and the notoriously unreliable Turkish-backed opposition, but it enabled the Assad regime and Russia to reclaim influence over a huge swath of Syrian territory they had effectively abandoned in 2013.

This madcap race to carve up the Northeast has resulted in a patchwork of effective control, with the region split between the Assad regime and the Russians, Turkey and its proxies, and the remnants of the SDF, with varying levels of regime cooperation. The Turkish-backed groups that Ankara is relying on to secure most of the area for Turkey have shown themselves to be violent, ill-disciplined, and bent on revenge against both the SDF and the Assad regime; they have already executed prisoners and civilians.⁷ The risks of inadvertent clashes and further violence remain high. This end state is likely to leave the region more divided, less open to humanitarian aid, and much more dangerous for civilians.

Even before the U.S. withdrawal upended the situation, the region faced a low-grade IS insurgency, and the present chaos could provide the perfect conditions for a return. Already, there are reports of IS detainees escaping from SDF-controlled prisons as guards are drawn away to defend against the Turkish attack.⁸ Trump's sudden decision left little time for contingency planning, and the United States was unable to secure high-value IS detainees in its hasty retreat.⁹ Some U.S. officials have said that Turkish-backed fighters have released IS prisoners, though varying accounts are hard to parse.¹⁰

But senior U.S. government officials confirm that they do not have a clear picture of the security of the more than 10,000 IS detainees in SDF custody.¹¹ The United States and its allies can still conduct a standoff counterterrorism policy through surveillance, air strikes, and raids to prevent IS from returning to its previous strength; however, this strategy will carry greater risks as the Russian and regime presence in eastern Syria grows, complicating U.S. access to intelligence, informants, and airspace. Overall, Trump and the Turkish government have severely weakened the most reliable counterterrorism partner and force for stability on the ground—the SDF—and have hugely increased the risks of further violence and terrorism in the process.

Looking ahead to longer-term prospects for the region

The longer-term outlook is hardly bright for a region split between Turkey and its unreliable proxies, the Assad regime and the Russians, and an SDF that will likely splinter into those in the crosshairs of Turkish assault who cooperated with the regime and those more fearful of the regime and seeking to avoid falling back under Syrian dictator Bashar al-Assad's control. Attacks by a resurgent IS would further complicate the picture. Under the current circumstances, it will be much more difficult to bring in humanitarian aid or rebuild basic services, as Turkey may be reluctant to allow cross-border aid and the international community will likely hesitate to provide aid to insecure areas that may eventually be controlled by Assad.

The situation is a disaster for the Kurdish and Arab fighters of the SDF, as well as for the civil councils that had sought to stabilize and administer eastern Syria. Despite having 11,000 of their people killed and 22,000 more wounded in the fight to clear the area of IS, the SDF have lost their dream of autonomy within a federal Syria due to Trump's abandonment and Turkey's invasion. Although the Assad regime is cooperating now because partnering with the SDF lets it reclaim territory cheaply, Damascus will likely want revenge on the SDF—particularly its leadership—for working with the United States and will suspect the SDF of disloyalty. When the Turkish threat recedes, the regime may start to quietly round people up for torture and execution, as it has in the past.¹² Already, residents in Deir Ezzor are protesting the return of the regime, knowing what Assad's control means for Syrians.¹³ The United States' abandonment of the SDF is also a potential intelligence coup for Moscow, allowing Russian forces to interrogate SDF members about U.S. methods, tactics, and covert identities.¹⁴

Whatever contours eventually emerge from this race for territory, the lines of control will be fraught in the long term. As the Center for American Progress argued in an August 2019 report warning of the risks of a Turkish incursion, from a functional standpoint, Ankara has simply moved the border to a new location lacking the fencing, barriers, surveillance infrastructure, and military emplacements established along the formal border.¹⁵ The Turkish-controlled zone in northern Syria will encompass significant majority-Kurdish Syrian areas, including dense urban environments that may be

difficult to secure. Many living in the region view Turkish forces as invaders, and the occupying force will likely be exposed to a prolonged insurgency, roadside bombs, and hit-and-run assassinations.

For Turkey, this unstable situation is unlikely to improve its security in the long term. Although the Turkish government has complained about U.S. support for the YPG and the SDF, the partnership with the United States was a moderating influence on the SDF and prevented any meaningful cross-border attacks on Turkey. Having abandoned the SDF, however, the United States has lost this influence and can no longer press the SDF to seek compromise with Turkey. While most of the force continues to signal a willingness to negotiate a peaceful arrangement with Turkey,¹⁶ the more extreme elements of the YPG component may seek revenge on Turkey for its attacks on Syrian Kurds.¹⁷ Even the more moderate elements of the SDF and the YPG could be undermined in the long term, given that Turkish proxies have already started executing Kurdish prisoners, making it increasingly difficult for the leadership to prevent retaliation.¹⁸ Yet Turkey intends to rely on these ill-disciplined proxies to secure the buffer zone for the eventual resettlement of some of the 3.7 million refugees now living Turkey; this fraught situation augurs further violence and instability, none of which is good for Turkey.¹⁹

The refugee issue is a massive political liability for Erdoğan, hence his fixation on resettlement.²⁰ Across the Turkish political spectrum, there is deep anger about the presence and visibility of the Syrians in major Turkish cities—a discontent that, for the past several years, has slowly eroded Erdoğan's popularity.²¹ The popularity of President Erdoğan's ruling AKP has fallen to historic lows in the polls. After setbacks in local elections earlier this year, Erdoğan needs the public to see him as taking bold steps to address the refugee issue; he has repeatedly highlighted his plan to carve out a zone in which to resettle refugees.²² But most of the Syrians residing in Turkey are not from the northeastern areas now under dispute, and the possibly involuntary resettlement of outsiders into ethnically mixed areas of Syria with long and troubled histories of demographic engineering will likely lead to ethnic tension, lingering instability, and violence.²³ There is also the major question of how Ankara will manage to finance the massive investment needed to care for and house resettled refugees, since Turkey is in the midst of an economic crisis and the international community may balk at the prospect of financially supporting state-sponsored refoulement.

So far, the Turkish offensive has only seized a relatively modest area, as it has come up against stiff SDF resistance and, now, the presence of the Syrian regime and Russian forces. The size of this Turkish-controlled zone may limit refugee resettlement, which could have big consequences for Turkish domestic politics. Currently, Turkey's operation and its aggressive stance toward the United States have driven a spike in nationalist sentiment that will help shore up President Erdoğan's nationalist right-wing constituency for the time being. However, if the logistical hurdles preventing large-scale resettlement of refugees prove as durable as they seem, this sugar rush of popularity may recede as Turks

realize months from now that the domestic refugee issue remains essentially unchanged. This pattern held after Turkey's last cross-border operation, in Afrin. Indeed, the Turkish public may eventually look back and wonder what has been achieved, particularly if there is a significant economic price tag to the invasion. While U.S. sanctions from the Trump administration were minimal and have subsequently been rescinded, the U.S. Congress is considering a stronger response.²⁴ The uncertainty over possible responses to the incursion has even caused Volkswagen to postpone plans to build a \$1 billion plant slated to bring some 4,000 jobs to Turkey.²⁵

How the United States should approach Turkey going forward

As the dust slowly settles on the Syrian debacle, one of the major structural questions will be how the United States should deal with Turkey in the wake of a near-complete breakdown in relations. Even before the latest Turkish incursion into Syria, this breakdown was on display. In March 2019, CAP described the situation in the following way:

The often uneasy cooperation between the United States and Turkey on Middle East policy has broken down entirely due to differing stances on the Syrian war and the regional Kurdish issue. Moreover, any pretense that Turkey is a democracy has long since evaporated. Defenders of the U.S.-Turkey relationship have argued that Turkey is a problematic but essential partner in confronting a newly assertive Russia. The S-400 deal—coming after more than three years of deepening Turkish-Russian cooperation on energy issues and in Syria—cuts right to the heart of this last remaining pillar.²⁶

The accommodative approach to President Erdoğan's revanchist foreign policy—pursued by both former President Barack Obama and current President Donald Trump has failed. Initially, this approach was understandable given Turkey's importance to NATO defense; to stabilization efforts in Iraq and Syria; to European integration and energy strategy; and to the refugee crisis. It is rooted in the belief that the current tumult is an aberration and that adjustments to address discrete bilateral issues could reset relations. This belief, however, is fundamentally flawed. For both ideological and domestic political reasons, President Erdoğan is likely to continue to pursue a more aggressive and independent foreign policy.²⁷ He sees Turkey as unaligned, not a full member of the Western security order. He wants to maintain the protection of NATO and access to the military technology it provides without accepting the restraints that membership should impose on Turkey's behavior. President Erdoğan's term lasts another four years, meaning the United States cannot reasonably wait things out.

Therefore, as argued in CAP's March 2019 issue brief, the United States and its allies must "face this unfortunate reality and prepare—identifying which core interests warrant a hardline approach, clearly communicating red lines to Turkey, and hedging security investments to prepare for the worst-case scenario."²⁸ Moving forward, the United States should take a firm line with Turkey, imposing consequences for its most

egregious violations of human rights and the spirit of the alliance, while also trying not to destroy the basic structural components of the relationship, which could be used to rebuild relations after Erdoğan's term ends. As Washington considers an array of proposed sanctions, ranging from the symbolic to the devastating, the debate seems to be oscillating from the reflexively punitive to the heedlessly optimistic. While congressional leaders try to prod President Trump into a more assertive line with Turkey, the strategic incoherence of the White House continues to undermine efforts to chart a moderate middle course.

In Syria, for example, if one accepts that the U.S. presence could not be indefinite and that Trump had previously signaled his strong desire to leave, thereby undercutting the entire deployment—a rational drawdown could have been coordinated with U.S. allies and been phased to allow for the handover of IS detainees and the orderly withdrawal of coalition troops.²⁹ Such a move could have been framed with Turkey months ago to earn some credit and start to rebuild trust, as well as gain leverage to press Ankara to change its rhetorical and strategic approach toward the United States. A smart approach could have allowed U.S. officials to set aside their understandable moral reservations and seek to use the leverage of American control over Syrian oil fields and key infrastructure to get the SDF a better deal with the Assad regime. It may not have worked—and it would have still effectively abandoned many Syrians who fought and died to defeat IS—but there would have at least been a coherent argument for such an approach.

Instead, the Trump administration's handling of this situation has been shambolic. By pulling out U.S. troops, Trump sacrificed the effective deterrent to a Turkish invasion and gave Erdoğan the green light to move in militarily. He did not coordinate with U.S. allies, not even the United Kingdom or France, which also had troops on the ground and were working alongside the Americans. His hurried decision left the SDF exposed, as U.S. policy until that point had been to coordinate the removal of SDF fortifications along the border in order to placate Turkish security concerns. These Turkish security concerns, incidentally, now seem to have been largely manufactured and instrumental in, primarily, advancing Ankara's goal of driving a wedge between the United States and the SDF and taking territory on which to resettle refugees.

Then, when Trump saw the chaos that the Turkish invasion sparked and the political cost he was incurring at home, he threatened draconian sanctions. But instead of waiting to see if his threats could moderate Turkish behavior, Trump then pivoted to publicly defending Turkey's incursion and inviting Erdoğan to the White House. President Trump further muddied the waters by reversing course again and announcing token sanctions, most likely to head off the more serious punitive action threatened by Congress.³⁰ Finally, President Trump dispatched Vice President Mike Pence and Secretary of State Mike Pompeo to Ankara in an effort to appear as if he was still in command of a situation that had, in fact, spun out of control.³¹ By the time Pence and Pompeo arrived in Ankara to meet with President Erdoğan on October 17, 2019, the situation on the ground had transformed. The Turkish assault had run into the reality of tough SDF resistance and the presence of Russian and Syrian regime troops; it was unlikely to go much further. Yet the U.S. withdrawal meant that America had already sold out the SDF and had no influence over the situation. Nonetheless, the U.S. delegation agreed on a "ceasefire" with terms that ceded to Turkey on all key points, including a number of provisions on which the United States had no ability to deliver.³² All the agreement delivered was a veneer of American approval and legitimacy to the Turkish incursion in an attempt to defuse the political firestorm that the Trump administration's botched approach had sparked at home. For Turkey, the deal was valuable in obscuring for its domestic audience the fact that the incursion did not actually lead to significant territorial gains, meaning refugee resettlement would likely be minimal—a fact that will eventually hurt Erdoğan at home. The deal also allowed Ankara to head off harsh sanctions from the U.S. Congress by appearing to play ball with the Americans.

The U.S. response has been characterized by chaos, and neither the Turks nor the U.S. allies know what to think. President Erdoğan accepted the largely irrelevant American concessions delivered by Pence and Pompeo—concessions on which Washington had no ability to deliver, having relinquished its leverage—and then flew to Sochi to meet Russian President Vladimir Putin to conclude an actual agreement, with force on the ground.³³ That Russian-Turkish deal has largely codified the status quo. Indeed, the terms of the Turkish-Russian deal largely correspond with the terms of the safety mechanism the United States and Turkey had been negotiating prior to Trump's withdrawal decision.³⁴ In other words, the end-state conditions might have been achieved without needless bloodshed had the United States more effectively managed the crisis and stood up to Turkey's threats.

What can be salvaged?

First, it is important to address the elephant in the room: It is nearly impossible to craft a coherent policy with President Trump at the head of the U.S. government. The past three weeks have starkly illustrated the president's willingness to preside over sudden, dramatic, and uncoordinated lurches in White House policy. This unpredictability complicates—and often undermines—the work of U.S. diplomats and troops, as it has in Syria. American allies do not trust the word of U.S. officials, knowing it can be overturned at any point by a poorly informed president, while U.S. adversaries are emboldened to press maximalist claims, knowing that President Trump is often most focused on a headline-grabbing "deal," has little interest in the detailed provisions therein, and is more than willing to deliver unilateral concessions to seal agreements.

Second, the United States cannot achieve deterrence now, after the fact. As outlined above, the Turkish incursion has largely run its course, no thanks to U.S. engagement.

Sanctions will not save Kurdish or Arab lives; nor will they return things to the previous status quo. President Erdoğan has gone too far and whipped Turkey up into a nationalist fervor. He cannot back down in the face of American threats without being humiliated politically at home. Moreover, the United States can hardly sanction Turkey for something the U.S. president effectively approved. Even if Congress acts, it is likely that President Trump would refuse to implement the response. But perhaps most importantly, Trump's decisions have had effects on the ground that cannot be walked back: The Assad regime and the Russians are now present in many areas, the Turks are present and will not leave, and the SDF has quite reasonably lost trust in the United States.³⁵ So even if Trump has realized his mistake and wants to reverse it, he cannot; he folded the United States' hand at the strategic level. The situation on the ground in northern Syria is now being determined by Presidents Erdoğan and Putin, with a minor role for Bashar al-Assad. Moving forward, the United States can at best draw sanctions redlines with Turkey, perhaps explaining that further human rights abuses in Syria will be sanctioned—as will any forced resettlement of refugees without U.N. approval.

The United States may still be able to prod things toward a less chaotic outcome in Deir Ezzor and south of the areas in which the Turks are operating and the Assad regime has returned. Distasteful as it is, this will require mediating negotiations between the SDF and Russia or, at a minimum, continuing to support the SDF in these areas to provide the group with leverage vis-a-vis Russia and the regime. The Assad regime and Russia do not have the manpower or resources necessary to immediately assume administrative control of the east of the country or take over the fight against IS. The United States could publicly state that it will maintain its dominance of the airspace east of the Euphrates River while backing the SDF remnants in their negotiations with the Russians over the handover of IS detainees and counterterrorism duties more broadly. The SDF still controls the oil fields with U.S. support, and the Euphrates continues to divide them from regime forces. The United States could reaffirm that it will police these boundaries via air power until a satisfactory deal is reached.

At a minimum, these efforts could buy time for the United States to lay the groundwork for ongoing intelligence efforts in these areas to support a standoff counterterrorism strategy that would help keep a minimum of pressure on IS to preclude its resurgence. The breathing room should also be used to coordinate the exfiltration of those who worked with the coalition in the counter-IS effort. Congress could assist in this effort by letting Syrian Arabs and Kurds who aided in the SDF or coalition efforts to defeat IS and stabilize eastern Syria to apply for special immigrant visas (SIVs); raising the cap to allow more visas to be issued and potentially mandating a minimum number; and requiring quarterly reports to Congress on implementation of the Syrian SIV program.

Congress could also work to ensure that war crimes in Syria are documented and, hopefully, prosecuted. A good start would be to use this opportunity to pass the Caesar Syria Civilian Protection Act and the No Assistance for Assad Act, both of which have passed the House but not the Senate.³⁶ Congress could also mandate and fund positions to track and prosecute war crimes committed in Syria, whether by the Assad regime,

Russia, Iran, Hezbollah, IS, Turkey, or Turkish-backed proxy forces. Most importantly, the United States should redouble its humanitarian efforts, both within Syria and in neighboring countries, particularly the Kurdistan Region of Iraq (KRI). The United States should appropriate special supplemental funding to provide for additional humanitarian assistance to those fleeing the fighting into the KRI, more funds for refugee resettlement agencies and officers, and more funds for U.N. agencies and non-governmental organizations working on the issue. In addition, the United States should consider humanitarian airdrops into areas of eastern Syria, as needed, exclusive of areas deemed to be under the direct administrative control of the Assad regime.

Moving forward, despite the United States' complicity in the carnage, this episode should, at a minimum, remove any lingering doubts in the U.S. government about Turkey's willingness to flout American and NATO concerns. This reality should have been made clear by Turkey's decision to buy the Russian S-400 missile system, but many policymakers still seem to hold out hope that Turkey will reverse course. In reality, the United States is not dealing with the same Turkey it has in the past; Erdoğan does not trust the West and wants to chart a more independent course.³⁷ The United States should stop denying this reality and adapt. This reframing of the relationship need not be any more emotional than it already is; simply put, if Turkey wants to chart a more independent course, that decision will bring certain changes to the bilateral relationship.

Broadly, the United States should begin a deliberate process to downgrade security relations with Turkey and hedge its defense posture. A previous CAP issue brief outlined many of these steps in detail.³⁸ Most immediately, the United States should plan and execute the removal of the nuclear weapons stored at Incirlik Air Base in Turkey. This step should have been taken long ago, as it is not safe to have nuclear weapons stored in a country of such uncertain alignment. Additionally, the United States should slowly draw down its non-NATO deployments in Turkey, including at Incirlik. This should be done slowly and quietly; there is no need to publicize the process on either side of the Atlantic. Moreover, further defense investments in Turkey are not presently in the United States' interests. This process should therefore be accompanied by an effort to replace essential defense and intelligence functions located in Turkey with new basing arrangements in the region in order to reduce U.S. reliance on Ankara.

The United States should formally eject Turkey from the F-35 program, beyond the suspension already announced. This should be done through the National Defense Authorization Act (NDAA), prohibiting the use of any funds to transfer aircraft, parts, software, designs, or information related to the program to Turkey. Passing the prohibition through the NDAA would preclude any White House attempt to reintegrate Turkey into the program, which would undercut both U.S. and NATO interests.

The United States could also examine legislation to insert conditionality on U.S.-Turkish military cooperation in order to prevent the sale of further defense articles or arms to Turkey if it is shown to engage in any further human rights abuses in Syria or further defense cooperation with Russia. On the Russian front, the United States should fully implement the Countering America's Adversaries Through Sanctions Act (CAATSA).³⁹ President Trump has already shown himself to be unwilling to administer the punitive provisions outlined in the law, so Congress should remove the presidential waiver and delay provisions of CAATSA, requiring enforcement within 90 days.⁴⁰ The U.S. government should also convey to Turkey that if it responds by pursuing the purchase of Su-35 aircraft or other major defense items from Russia, Congress may pass further legislation forcing full implementation of CAATSA to include an end to the issuance of Arms Export Control Act licenses, ending the full range of defense cooperation between the United States and Turkey.

Conclusion

What this reevaluation of U.S.-Turkey relations means for NATO is only beginning to become clear. Turkey has long been a critical part of the alliance's commitment to collective defense. As many people point out, there is no mechanism in the North Atlantic Treaty for ejecting or downgrading a member.⁴¹ That said, those NATO mechanisms were all invented to reflect political realities, and the reality today is that the Article 5 commitment to collective defense is uncertain—in part due to President Trump himself, but also due to President Erdoğan's coziness with Russia and his desire to have all of the benefits of membership without accepting its limitations. To better understand the full consequences of this deterioration, as well as to signal to the Turkish government that the alliance's largest power is concerned about its course, the U.S. Department of Defense could conduct a study on the ramifications for European security of Turkey's nonfulfillment of its Article 5 obligations. Ankara might finally take notice of such signals and consider its security situation in broader terms.

The United States should jettison the strategy of accommodation toward Turkey, which has done little to secure U.S. interests or arrest Turkey's own autocratic drift over the past six years. The new approach should not be needlessly punitive, but rather accept that President Erdoğan sees his country's relationship with the United States in starkly different terms. Accepting this reality will prompt the necessary next steps: assessing American and European dependence, hedging against the greatest risks, insulating the most essential activities, and preparing for the day after Erdoğan.

Max Hoffman is the associate director of National Security and International Policy at the Center for American Progress.

Endnotes

- 1 Nahal Toosi and Wesley Morgan, "Congress' Syria panel warns against Trump withdrawal plan," *Politico*, May 10, 2019, available at https://www.politico.com/story/2019/05/10/syria-study-group-troops-1317433.
- 2 Sarah Dadouch, ""They want to kill you': Anger at Syrians erupts in Istanbul," Reuters, July 9, 2019, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-turkey-syria-refugees/ they-want-to-kill-you-anger-at-syrians-erupts-in-istanbulidUSKCN1U40X8; Jasper Mortimer, "AKP vote share has fallen more than election results show," Al-Monitor, June 17, 2019, available at https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/ originals/2019/06/akp-turkey-vote-share-election-instanbul.html#itxzz63lGcuv1E.
- 3 Stephanie Nebehay, "Aid agencies struggle in northeast Syria with water shortages," Reuters, October 17, 2019, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-syriasecurity-turkey-aid/aid-agencies-struggle-in-northeastsyria-with-water-shortages-idUSKBN1WW1Q2.
- 4 International Rescue Committee, "Three children killed and 11 injured since military offensive began in northeast Syria," October 15, 2019, available at https://www.rescue. org/press-release/three-children-killed-and-11-injuredmilitary-offensive-began-northeast-syria.

5 Ibid.

- 6 Nebehay, "Aid agencies struggle in northeast Syria with water shortages."
- 7 Ben Hubbard and others, "Syrian Arab Fighters Backed by Turkey Kill Two Kurdish Prisoners," *The New York Times*, October 12, 2019, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2019/10/12/world/middleeast/turkey-invasion-syriakurds.html.
- 8 Robin Wright, "Chaos in Syria: ISIS Detainees Escape as the U.S. Pulls Out," *The New Yorker*, October 13, 2019, available at https://www.newyorker.com/news/our-columnists/ chaos-in-syria-isis-detainees-escape-as-the-us-pulls-out.
- 9 Ben Hubbard and others, "Abandoned by U.S. in Syria, Kurds Find New Ally in American Foe," *The New York Times*, October 13, 2019, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2019/10/13/world/middleeast/syria-turkey-invasionisis.html.
- 10 Lara Seligman, "Turkish-Backed Forces Are Freeing Islamic State Prisoners," *Foreign Policy*, October 14, 2019, available at https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/10/14/turkish-backedforces-freeing-islamic-state-prisoners-syria/.
- 11 Katie Bo Williams, "The US Literally Doesn't Know How Many ISIS Fighters Have Escaped In Syria," Defense One, October 16, 2019, available at https://www.defenseone. com/threats/2019/10/us-literally-doesnt-know-how-manyisis-fighters-have-escaped-syria/160645/.
- 12 Hollie McKay, "Syrian regime accused of dozens of torture methods from 'crucifixion' to rape to eye-gouging," Fox News, October 15, 2019, available at https://www.foxnews. com/world/syria-assad-regime-torture-crucifixion-rapeeye-gouging.
- 13 The New Arab, "Turkey assault in Syria has seen 300,000 displaced," October 17, 2019, available at https://www. alaraby.co.uk/english/news/2019/10/17/turkey-assault-insyria-has-seen-300-000-displaced.
- 14 Shawn Snow, "US special operations secrets could fall into hands of Russians and Syrians in pullout," Military Times, October 15, 2019, available at https://www.militarytimes. com/flashpoints/2019/10/15/us-spec-ops-secrets-couldfall-into-hands-of-russians-and-syrians-in-pullout/.
- 15 Max Hoffman, "The State of the Turkish-Kurdish Conflict" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2019), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/security/ reports/2019/08/12/473508/state-turkish-kurdish-conflict/.

- 16 Lefteris Pitarakis and Bassem Mroue, "Syrian Kurdish-led force says it will abide by cease-fire," *The Washington Post*, October 17, 2019, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/europe/kurdish-commander-trump-approved-deal-with-russia-damascus/2019/10/17/02d17044f0b4-11e9-bb7e-d2026ee0c199_story.html.
- 17 Max Hoffman, "Trump's Chaotic Syrian Withdrawal is a Big Mistake," *The National Interest*, December 20, 2018, available at https://nationalinterest.org/feature/ trump%E2%80%99s-chaotic-syrian-withdrawal-bigmistake-39357.
- 18 Hubbard and others, "Syrian Arab Fighters Backed by Turkey Kill Two Kurdish Prisoners."
- 19 U.N. High Commissioner for Refugees, "Syria Regional Refugee Response: Turkey," available at https://data2.unhcr.org/ en/situations/syria/location/113 (last accessed October 2019).
- 20 Max Hoffman, Michael Werz, and John Halpin, "Turkey's 'New Nationalism' Amid Shifting Politics: Further Analysis of Polling Results" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress. org/isues/security/reports/2018/02/11/446164/turkeysnew-nationalism-amid-shifting-politics/.
- 21 Diego Cupolo, "Officials deny Syrian deportation reports as anti-refugee sentiments grow in Turkey," Al-Monitor, July 30, 2019, available at https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/ originals/2019/07/syrian-refugee-deportation-turkey. html#ixzz6375i3mvd.
- 22 Patrick Wintour, "Recep Tayyip Erdoğan proposes 'safe zone' for refugees in Syria," *The Guardian*, September 24, 2019, available at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/ sep/24/erdogan-proposes-plan-for-refugee-safe-zone-insyria.
- 23 Sibel Hurtas, "Is Erdogan resettlement plan for Syrian refugees really viable?", Al-Monitor, October 11, 2019, available at https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2019/10/ turkey-syria-safe-zone-resettlement-plan-is-not-viable. html#ixzz63762aZnO.
- 24 Daniel Flatley and Anna Edgerton, "Congress Pushes Forward On Turkey Sanctions Despite Ceasefire," Bloomberg, October 17, 2019, available at https://www.bloomberg. com/news/articles/2019-10-17/graham-s-turkey-sanctions-bill-includes-ban-on-sovereign-debt.
- 25 Mark Heinrich, Alistair Bell, and Mary Milliken, "Turkey pushes offensive in Syria, despite sanctions and calls to stop," Reuters, October 15, 2019, available at https://www. reuters.com/article/us-syria-security-turkey-usa/trumpsanctions-fail-to-slow-turkey-assault-moscows-alliesadvance-idUSKBN1WU1D8.
- 26 Max Hoffman, "Responding to Turkey's Purchase of Russia's S-400 Missile System" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2019), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/security/reports/2019/03/21/467518/ responding-turkeys-purchase-russias-s-400-missilesystem/.
- 27 Hoffman, Werz, and Halpin, "Turkey's 'New Nationalism' Amid Shifting Politics."
- 28 Hoffman, "Responding to Turkey's Purchase of Russia's S-400 Missile System."
- 29 Mark Landler, Helene Cooper, and Eric Schmitt, "Trump to Withdraw U.S. Forces From Syria, Declaring 'We Have Won Against ISIS," *The New York Times*, December 19, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/12/19/us/politics/ trump-syria-turkey-troop-withdrawal.html.
- 30 U.S. Department of the Treasury, "Executive Order on Syriarelated Sanctions; Syria-related Designations; Issuance of Syria-related General Licenses," October 14, 2019, available at https://www.treasury.gov/resource-center/sanctions/ OFAC-Enforcement/Pages/20191014.aspx.

- 31 For a summary of this chaotic narrative, see Eric Schmitt and Maggie Haberman, "Trump Said to Favor Leaving a Few Hundred Troops in Eastern Syria," *The New York Times*, October 20, 2019, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2019/10/20/world/middleeast/trump-troops-syriaturkey.html.
- 32 Jake Sherman, "Turkey deal gives Pence and Pompeo a break from the political inferno back home," *Politico*, October 17, 2019, available at https://www.politico.com/ news/2019/10/17/pence-pompeo-turkey-syria-050261.
- 33 Anton Troianovski and Patrick Kingsley, "Putin and Erdogan Announce Plan for Northeast Syria, Bolstering Russian Influence," *The New York Times*, October 22, 2019, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2019/10/22/world/europe/erdogan-putinsyria-cease-fire.html?action=click&module=Top%20 Stories&pgtype=Homepage.
- 34 See, for example, Trump's Syria envoy James Jeffrey's comments on the similarities between the U.S.-Turkey deal and the Russia-Turkey deal: Conor Finnegan, "Turkey announces new deal with Russia as US says its Syria ceasefire has succeeded," ABC News, October 22, 2019, available https://abcnews.go.com/Politics/turkey-announces-dealrussia-us-syria-ceasefire-succeeded/story?id=66444947.
- 35 See, for example, Sirwan Kajjo, "SDF Chief: 'Our Trust in the United States is at its Lowest," Voice of America, October 21, 2019, available at https://www.voanews.com/extremism-watch/sdf-chief-our-trust-united-states-its-lowest.
- 36 Caesar Syria Civilian Protection Act, H.R. 31, 116th Cong.,

1st sess. (June 3, 2019), available at https://www.congress. gov/bill/116th-congress/house-bill/31/text; No Assistance for Assad Act, H.R. 1706, 116th Cong., 1st sess. (March 13, 2019), available at https://www.congress.gov/bill/116thcongress/house-bill/1706/text?q=%7B%22search%22%3A %5B%22syria%22%5D%7D&r=3&s=1.

- 37 Max Hoffman, Alan Makovsky, and Michael Werz, "What Turkey's Political Changes Mean for U.S.-Turkish Relations" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/security/ reports/2018/07/31/454214/turkeys-political-changesmean-u-s-turkish-relations/.
- 38 Hoffman, "Responding to Turkey's Purchase of Russia's S-400 Missile System."
- 39 U.S. Department of the Treasury, "Countering America's Adversaries Through Sanctions Act," available at https:// www.treasury.gov/resource-center/sanctions/Programs/ Pages/caatsa.aspx (last accessed October 2019).
- 40 U.S. Senate Committee on Foreign Relations, "Menendez Demands Trump Admin Fully Implement Bipartisan Russia Sanctions," June 25, 2018, available at https://www.foreign. senate.gov/press/ranking/release/menendez-demandstrump-admin-fully-implement-bipartisan-russia-sanctions.
- 41 See, for example, John Vandiver, "Kick Turkey out of NATO? It wouldn't be easy," *Stars and Stripes*, October 11, 2019, available at https://www.stripes.com/news/europe/kickturkey-out-of-nato-it-wouldn-t-be-easy-1.602661.